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1) Introduction

The word ‘graduation’ has been used in social science research in different
ways. In development literature, graduation refers to change in a country’s
economic status and therefore in its possibilities of benefiting from
advantageous development packages in trade, aid and funding mechanisms. In
this case, graduation is a step forward, a result defined by international
organizations or foreign agencies of the developed world, after which a
country’s national government can no longer have access to benefits such as
trade facilitation schemes, financial assistance or reduced interest rates.
Clearly, an exogenous ‘other’ is the agent responsible for defining if and when a
country has undergone graduation. Once graduation has taken place, the
developing country loses rights and benefits. This is why developing countries
are often fearful of, and seek to avoid the graduation label.

Moreover, the idea of reciprocity is increasingly seen in conjunction with the
concept of graduation in tariff negotiations and trade concessions. 1 The
Uruguay Round of trade negotiations cautioned that the special treatment
accorded to developing countries was under threat by the pressure to ‘graduate’
the richer ones, thus reducing their scope to enjoy non-reciprocal trade
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benefits. 2 Competitive countries may be deemed to have undergone
graduation: the United States General System of Preferences mandates the
graduation of those countries that have reached a certain level of development,
based on the premise that they no longer need preferential treatment to
compete in developed markets. The United States measures a country’s level of
development primarily by reference to World Bank indicators, although it may
also consider certain discretionary factors. 3

In macroeconomics and global finance, graduation is arguably one of the most
important issues, but there has been remarkably little theoretical or empirical
investigation of the subject. This is mainly due to the fact that graduation has
been conceived as a result, and not as a process. The large body of literature
on sovereign lending and default, for example, while producing many important
insights into the fundamental distinction between willingness and ability to pay,
basically treats a country’s developmental and political characteristics as
parametric. There is very little that explains the political, social, economic, and
financial dynamics that ultimately lead a country to be less prone to certain
types of crises. 4 In all these domains, it looks like the very concepts of
North/Core and South/Periphery can be dismissed - as if by statistical
permutations one could dispel the world’s disparities, asymmetries, and
hierarchies. A concept like ‘graduation’ has been used in order to blur the
fundamental divide of wealth and poverty, but also the cleavage between
norm/rule-makers and norm/rule-takers. 5

In education and psychology literature, graduation refers to a person’s ability to
complete a series of steps, both quantitatively and qualitatively, in their life-long
education: graduate studies, graduate students, students who have graduated
from high school, etc. So in this field graduation implies the efforts of those who
have gone through the process, but also the acknowledgement by teachers,
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professors, and educational institutions, from the local to the international level.
It is also possible to find reference to graduation as a status and a psychological
state of mind: from adolescence to adulthood, the achievement of maturity
(physically, but also psychologically and socially) can be thought of as a
graduation process. 6 This is of great relevance to our discussion about the
graduation dilemma in international relations, as we shall see.

In all these different framings of graduation there is a sense of purpose and
direction to human progress, and an idea of expansion, improvement and
development which is associated with an individual agent, be it a human being,
a local community, a region or a nation-state. But, whether speaking of
individuals or countries, over-simplification should be avoided and, in the case
of states, it is important to remember that the adoption of a development model
and the making of foreign policy depend on systemic permissiveness and
domestic politics. When using the concept of graduation, social scientists may
adopt a misleading linear conception of history as though once a country has
graduated it would not lose its economic capacity and power projection
resources again.

In this article, while acknowledging the existence of other meanings of
graduation in international relations and the social sciences, we argue that
states dealing with the graduation dilemma confront different and even
contradictory expectations from international and domestic audiences. State
elites and leaderships may therefore send various signals to domestic and
international audiences, and the process of sending and interpreting these
signals is a complex two-level game, prone to apparently contradictory
behaviour. The model that we propose in this paper focuses on states that are
non-nuclear powers (e.g. Brazil, Mexico, Nigeria, Saudi Arabia, South Africa,
South Korea and Turkey, although we will address the Brazilian case only). In
their respective foreign policy trajectories, these states have faced a graduation
6
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dilemma whenever their key decision-makers had the opportunity to build
scenarios of international integration: scenarios chosen between a more
autonomist type of development or a more dependent model; in security terms,
between bandwagon and balance; when building a multilateral policy, between
traditional alliances and innovative, flexible coalitions; in geopolitical terms and
in the field of development cooperation, either an emphasis on North-South or
on South-South relations. Naturally, these ideal binaries offer several other
options which decision-makers may envision and implement, given the political
grey zone situated between the extremes of such dichotomies.

No less meaningful is the fact that the graduation dilemma is equally based on
some

nonmaterial

elements

of

decision-making,

whether

symbolic

or

interpretative. How decision-makers choose and build different international
scenarios (e.g. one under Western hegemony, or a more multipolar one), and
how they highlight a country’s national assets in order to open negotiations with
other powers, is dependent upon their own cognitive skills and ideological
background. So the dilemma also refers to these perceptions, interpretations,
and the political choices made by the members of a country’s elite. Based on
this conceptual framework, this article analyses how Brazil’s foreign policy
under the Workers’ Party (i.e. during the Lula da Silva and the Dilma Rousseff
governments) re-enacts some long-standing dualities in the country’s
international agenda: monetarism vs structuralism, Americanism vs globalism,
cosmopolitanism vs autonomy. 7 Based on the assumption that Brazil’s foreign
policy changes according to governments (i.e. that foreign policy is also a public
policy), we

examine the hypothesis that there is no consensus within the

Brazilian elite about the country’s international integration model. The article
explores three main points: 1) the inadequacy of the systemic change and
power transition literature; 2) the concept of graduation; and 3) Brazil’s
graduation dilemma.
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Each of these dichotomies mirrors some fundamental divergences in the general orientation of Brazilian
foreign policy since the nineteenth century: on the one side, the liberals and those inclined towards a close
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2) The inadequacy of the systemic change and power transition literature

This section is devoted to a brief critical discussion of systemic change and
power transition theories and the insufficiency of both for understanding
processes of peaceful change. The former takes a systemic perspective in the
analysis of international change. 8 It argues that the structural conditions for a
transformation of the international order can appear in two types of situations:
(1) due to the uneven pace of development of nation-states, the hegemonic
power and defender of the status quo would eventually experience a relative
decline, not least because of overstretching, while the challenging state would
overtake the dominant one in terms of its relative capabilities; (2) the second
condition would be given when the dominant state and defender of the status
quo began to decline, but the rules and institutions it has created still endure,
thus setting up a classic situation of mismatch between power and order, or
between power and rules.

What are the problems of this type of theory in understanding the processes of
transition in the present? Firstly, it does not account for the peaceful transition
processes which tend to be prevalent today, insofar as systemic change theory
ends in a hegemonic war where the challenger replaces the former hegemonic
power in a competitive course of action that is never fully completed. In fact, the
power transition processes of the post-Cold War have been marked by the logic
of the markets and the economic interests of large corporations, particularly
those in the finance sector. The unprecedented advance of contemporary
capitalism’s financial dimension brings countless possibilities of profit to
corporations, without the need to resort to war among the main actors of the
interstate system to serve as a historical landmark of hegemonic power
transition. This does not mean that asymmetric conflicts are not relevant for the
purposes of technological innovation in the defence sector and, as a result, of
8
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increased industrial production and economic competitiveness. The major
powers’ military budgets and weapon exports keep growing, with the latter
being directed primarily to peripheral or semi-peripheral countries. Markets are
constitutive of international power, i.e. the economy is high politics and war
today matters a lot less to corporate interests than in the 1960s or 1970s. So
how are we to understand the transition of power in this overlap between the
political and the economic?

Secondly, the game envisaged in these structural models of systemic change
only includes the international system’s two most powerful actors: the dominant
power and its challenger. There is an assumption that, through processes of
bandwagoning and balance during the competition, other countries are going to
swell the ranks of each opposing side. This assumption is highly unrealistic and
demands an international system with very simplified dynamics, whose rules
are uniform among all participants, in a zero-sum competition that would always
end in a bipolar system. It goes in a linear route from multipolarity to bipolarity,
then to war and, finally, to establishing a new unipolar balance. This game
model presumes that all actors are unitary and act according to their relative
power capabilities, and to the strategic choices they make in response to their
opponents. 9 The model also ignores internal politics, the domestic society, and
the economic power system of transnational companies in the competition for
systemic supremacy.

Power transition theory, on the other hand, tries to increase the challenger’s
agency. In this way, in addition to power parity between the dominant state and
its challenger, the authors have introduced the challenger’s degree of
satisfaction with the status quo. If the challenger is dissatisfied with the
international status quo, it will require changes that will be resisted by the
dominant state. Only when the dissatisfied challenger manages to attain power
parity would war be likely. 10 Recent applications of the power transition theory
have concluded that this last condition did not come about during the Cold War
9
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period, and that China today, as a challenger, has not reached parity with the
US, hence its intentions remain unknown to the supporters of this theory. 11

Although the agency dimension has been introduced in this slightly more critical
theory, the actors in the model remain unitary and the competition involves only
two agents: the dominant and the challenger. Therefore, both systemic change
and power transition theories are inadequate to analyse situations of diffusion of
power towards so-called challengers - such as the one we have been
witnessing since the end of the Cold War, which has to some extent frozen the
international system for a period of about 40 years. That is, the changes taking
place in other states had no impact on the dynamics of bipolar competition. The
thawing of the system brings with it greater fluidity, generating concepts such as
incomplete multipolarity, polycentric globalization, and flexible coalitions. It is
within this context that the emerging powers, or semi-peripheral states, make
their appearance and are viewed - rather hastily - as the new challengers to the
West and the status quo.

The concept of graduation, which is discussed below, may be more fruitful in
explaining the trajectory and behaviour of countries that: (1) lay outside the core
of major powers and their allies in the West; (2) do not have nuclear weapons;
and (3) have differentiated themselves from other developing countries in terms
of their material capabilities and relative international recognition, such as
Brazil, Indonesia, Iran, Mexico, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, and Turkey.

3) Graduation: unpacking the concept

In this section we suggest an initial definition of graduation and point to its
advantages in relation to the contributions proposed in the systemic change and
power transition literature. Then we present an analytical model of states’
patterns of behaviour in the process of graduation, as well as four ideal types of
corresponding foreign policy strategies. Finally, we offer a concise definition of
11
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the graduation dilemma.

How should we define graduation in order to distinguish it from the definitions
available in the development literature (i.e. graduation as a result) and from the
concepts of rising state or emerging power currently in use in international
relations (which imply an upward and linear trajectory)?

In our model, graduation is not a result, but the historical process of change of
scale and status in three socio-political spaces: (1) in the power core of global
institutions (going from being a rule-taker to being a rule-maker; ensuring a veto
position in international institutions); (2) in the international political economy
(the country’s weight in international trade; the regional and global importance
of its GDP; its strategic economic assets); (3) in the socialization among states,
as the country’s graduated status is recognized by the dominant powers and by
peers. Our concept of graduation presumes a gradual process, a non-linear
course whose speed is unknown - a country may remain stationary at a certain
level and even go backwards. Graduation can mean prestige or, to paraphrase
Raymond Aron, glory for the graduated state; but, at the same time, it may also
involve the need to take on responsibilities. 12

Therefore, the analytical reach of the concept of graduation which we propose
here is broader than the concepts of emerging power and rising state, since
these assume the existence of two conditions only: emerging/rising and
fading/declining. Methodologically, our analytical model builds on the following
assumptions: (1) it applies to semi-peripheral countries enjoying relative weight
and relevance in the international political economy, having differentiated
themselves in relation to other developing countries; (2) it does not apply to
nuclear-weapon states, whether they are parties to the non-proliferation regime
(i.e. China, France, Russia, United Kingdom, US) or not (i.e. India, Israel, North
Korea, Pakistan).
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Figure 1 above opposes graduation to non-graduation, and outlines expected
patterns of state behaviour in accordance with selected categories and
dimensions. The two main categories that we have used are ambition and role.
Ambition refers to the political project that a state’s elite and key decisionmakers may craft and implement, either in terms of global prominence or
followership. Role emphasizes international rule-production, and deals with
functions performed by a state either as rule-maker or as rule-taker. Dimensions
are presented in connection with global and regional patterns of state
behaviour. As far as North-South relations are concerned, graduation is
associated with a geopolitical vision of the South that puts accent on a longterm ‘grand strategy’ 13, whereas non-graduation is associated with a world
vision that is rooted exclusively in short-term pragmatism, and in which foreign
policy tends to be intertwined with investment and trade interests. As for the
regional dimension of a state’s behaviour, graduation supposes close and deep
links in terms of regional integration, in all areas (e.g. social, educational,
infrastructure, policy-making, defence), and not just loose regional forms of
interaction (e.g. policy dialogues, trade exchanges). In a nutshell, graduation
implies an ambition for international prominence, a rule-maker role, a
geopolitical vision and regional integration. Brazil, Indonesia, Iran, South Africa

13

Celso Amorim, A grande estratégia do Brasil (Brasília, São Paulo: Fundação Alexandre de
Gusmão/UNESP, 2016).

9

and, to a lesser extent, Mexico and Saudi Arabia would be the main candidates
for achieving the graduated state status.

The relationship between ambition and role yields four ideal types of foreign
policy strategy (Figure 2). Horizontal and vertical movement from one strategy
to another is possible, but only a state that is a rule-maker and whose ambition
is prominence can be a candidate to the graduated status. Prominence
combined with a rule-taker role results in ‘bridge diplomacy’ between countries
of the North and South, or between developing countries possessing very
unequal material power. A state that practises bridge diplomacy fosters conflict
mediation and cooperation on several international development and security
agenda issues, such as multilateral trade negotiations, climate change, human
rights, development and humanitarian cooperation. The cases of Brazil 14, South
Africa 15 or Turkey 16 may illustrate this ideal type. As Nelson Mandela once said:
If there is to be global harmony, the international community will have to
discover mechanisms to bridge the divide between its rich and its poor. South
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Africa can play an important role in this regard because it is situated at a
particular confluence of world affairs. 17
A state that is a rule-maker and a follower develops niche diplomacy 18 tools (as
in the case of Norway 19 or Canada 20). Choosing diplomatic niches implies
concentrating on foreign policy arenas where the country has greater
comparative advantage in terms of resources, expertise and experience.
However, niche diplomacy never contradicts current hegemonic visions of the
world order, rooted in the Western values of liberal democracy and free
markets. Nigeria’s regional peace keeping and South Africa’s conflict-mediation
diplomacy illustrate this case. It has been argued that while ‘such orientation on
a few niche messages and values enables small states to capture attention, it
also has to do with the more general foreign policy tendency of small and
medium-sized states to concentrate their scarce resources on a few niche areas
which provide them with comparative advantages in international affairs’. 21 In
sum, the main contribution of the model that we have sketched in Figure 2 is to
enlarge the traditional dichotomy between autonomy and acquiescence 22, since
the ideal types of foreign policy strategy, apart from graduation and nongraduation, also include niche diplomacy and bridge diplomacy.
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Figure 3 encapsulates how the regional dimension relates to a diplomacy
displaying primary solidarity either with the geopolitical North (i.e. the core
countries, in terms of global governance and decision-making structures) or the
geopolitical South (i.e. countries occupying a peripheral or semi-peripheral role
in global governance and decision-making). Only a primary focus on the
geopolitical South, combined with a clear regional integration strategy,
characterises a country in the process of graduation. A foreign policy that is
mainly focused on the geopolitical North, when associated with regional
integration, leads to dependence (as is the case of Mexico nowadays). A
foreign policy that is mainly focused on the North and associated with regional
cooperation leads to association (such is the case of Turkey in its relationship
with the EU). In our model, both dependence and association express
modalities of non-graduation. As in the case of Figure 2, horizontal and vertical
movement between one ideal-type (strategy) to another is also possible.

‘Butterfly diplomacy’ means deciding to give priority to the South, but at the
same time being unable to build deeper ties with the region (due to its sheer
size, to a lack of political intention, or to power asymmetry). South Africa is the
best example of butterfly diplomacy. South Africa’s post-apartheid economic
foreign policy towards Africa constitutes its highest priority, and Pretoria regards
its long-term political and economic destiny as indissolubly linked with that of
the broader African continent. The Department of Trade and Industry’s
metaphor of a ‘butterfly strategy’ for South Africa’s South-South cooperation has
12

placed the country ‘as the proverbial head, and the African continent as the
body of the insect’ 23, a strategy that is designed to open up trading wings from
Africa to other countries in the South from West and East in a deliberate attempt
to promote links with Brazil, India and China, as well as continental Africa. 24

One of the risks of the butterfly strategy resides in the gradual build up of
regional domination, as perceived by neighbours. A Southern perspective on
the region’s role may be combined either with a geopolitical vision or a sense of
economic pragmatism. In the first case, the Southern perspective would foster
regional integration and lead to graduation; in the second, it would result in
superficial ties of cooperation, and thus might lead to regional domination
(Figure 4).

Having said that, what are the main graduation dilemmas? The idea of a
dilemma has frequently been used in social science research. In 1944, Gunnar
Myrdal’s edited volume referred to a dilemma involving racial inequality,
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stratification and democracy in the US. 25 In game theory, the prisoners’
dilemma, a particular model of collective action problem, has often been used to
explain how and why international cooperation occurs, international regimes are
created, and political institutions develop. The prisoners’ dilemma is an
archetypal example of the disjunction between individual and group rationality,
considered to be one of the main features of many collective action problems.
Dilemmas are different from contradictions and inconsistencies, which may
arise after the choice contained within a graduation dilemma has been made.
Not all such contradictions can be anticipated, which implies uncertainty in the
process. Foreign policy decision-makers confronted with a graduation dilemma
have to consider the economic, social, and political costs of their choices. If a
state has high levels of economic inequality and social stratification, key
decision-makers may be obliged to justify to their domestic audience those
foreign policy choices attributable to an ambition for global prominence and for
an international rule-making role. There are audience costs that leaders may
incur from publicly announcing economic, financial, technical or political support
to developing or Least Developed Countries. 26

Next, we shall present the conditions necessary for achieving the graduated
status, and analyse situations in which Brazil had to face such dilemmas. But
before that, it might be useful to provide an overview of Brazilian foreign policy
guidelines, underscoring two of its most commonly quoted features: the
Brazilian elites’ recurrent pursuit of a prominent place for the country on the
international scene; and some unambiguous action paradigms which have
defined its international choices. Both features will help us to better situate the
discussion about Brazil’s ambition to graduate during the Workers’ Party (PT)
governments and its actual possibilities of realizing them.

4) Brazil: a case of graduation dilemma
25
Gunnar Myrdal, ed., An American dilemma: the Negro problem and modern democracy (New
York/London: Harper and Brothers Publishers, 1944).
26
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Research on Brazilian foreign policy during the Republican period frequently
argues that the country’s ruling elites have always pursued its international
projection. 27 Whether through an active presence in multilateral forums, or as a
mediator between developed and developing countries, the idea that the
country was destined to play a significant role on the international scene is
usually considered to be unanimous among the elites. Moreover, this unanimity
is deemed not to be confined to the elites, but to include a wider audience: the
‘Brazilian foreign policy community’. 28

Some lines of interpretation do stand out. The first one goes back to the Baron
of Rio Branco’s years as Minister of Foreign Affairs (1902-1912) and lasted until
at least the end of the Cold War (1989); it tries to understand the country’s
decisions in the international arena based on a supposed dichotomy between
Americanists (pragmatic or ideological) and globalists. 29 A second interpretation
also goes back to the early Republic, and up to the inauguration of the Lula
government (2003); it seeks to correlate the country’s international action
paradigms with its choice of development model. 30 A third line of interpretation
ascribes a permanent objective to Brazilian foreign policy, namely the quest for
autonomy, and describes the different strategies that have been used to attain
this goal. 31 This line of interpretation usually refers to the period extending from
the Vargas dictatorship years (1930-1945) to the end of the Lula government
(2010), and is sometimes equated with the official view that the various
governments sought to impart to their political orientation.

27
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Each of these approaches attempts to make sense of the country’s foreign
policy behaviour through systemic or domestic variables, or both. All of them try
to identify a paradigm capable of explaining foreign policy as a whole and
throughout the period in question (for example, the military government’s
Americanism right after the 1964 coup). However, the paradigm then erases
any deviant behaviour, or pushes it aside. The so-called deviant attitude (for
example, the Brazilian nuclear energy policy since 1967, and the refusal to sign
the NPT in 1968) is seen as the exception that proves the rule, and does not
discredit the wider view about the period being analysed.

In building our argument here, we start from a perspective where the different
positionings, and even contradictions, in foreign policy guidelines during the
PT’s years in power can be best understood as a consequence of what we have
called graduation dilemma. These specific behaviours might be seen as
empirical demonstrations of this dilemma, since the absence of the necessary
conditions to realize the ambition of prominence led to the use of different
foreign policy strategies.

The pursuit of a bigger international role for Brazil was one of the hallmarks of
that period (particularly during President Lula's second term), as was the
promotion of the country’s stability, and the awareness of its potentials. In
addition, Brazil was also very active in international economic forums, a strong
champion of the internationalisation of its capitalist interests within and outside
South America, and a major advocate of regional integration on more equitable
bases. It was often recognized by several of its peers – both in the political and
economic arenas, globally and regionally; but it was also the target of criticisms
and objections, externally and domestically (mainly by the mainstream
media).In each of these areas there were important coalitions, but also rifts
within the government’s support base and hard-hitting criticism from the
opposition. Therefore, while it is possible to speak of a project, or a joint
narrative which sought to steer the country’s foreign policy consistently toward
its graduation in the international system, the non-fulfilment of one, or more, of
the necessary conditions sometimes made it difficult to realize this ambition, or
prevented it outright.
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And what would these conditions be? The first is an increase in relative material
capabilities (e.g. economic, military), which results in some degree of
differentiation with respect to the other peripheral countries. The second is a
political will which is expressed in the graduation choices, foreign policy,
government decisions, and development model. This political intention depends
on how the key leaderships conceive the possibility of systemic change, the
nature and relevance of the national assets. The third condition is the
recognition by the major powers and peers. This recognition is crucial in times
of peace and can be manifested in the invitations to participate in informal
groups (e.g. in the G20 financial summits), in the demands for the state to take
on certain international responsibilities, and in the acceptance of norms created
by the candidate to graduation. In the regional context, the dynamics of
recognition acquires some very specific contours which need to be considered,
as we shall see in the discussion about graduation dilemmas. A fourth condition
is the cohesion among government elites and strategic elites, i.e. business
groups, trade unions, the mainstream media, academia, civil society networks
and movements. The fifth condition is the existence of societal backing for the
graduation process, including the inherent costs of graduation (e.g. greater
involvement in global issues, international cooperation) and electoral support for
the graduation policy platforms inevitably associated with greater international
ambition.

In what follows, we shall use some examples of Brazilian foreign policy during
the PT governments to illustrate the analytical model presented so far. They
should clarify how Brazil went through the process of graduation in certain
areas, between 2003 and 2014, considering the five conditions listed above.
These cases refer to some of the country’s initiatives in global political
institutions and at the regional level, when it faced graduation dilemmas and
had to take into account the domestic political coalitions, the conflicts of interest,
the need for societal support and the specific power resources of each area,
whilst balancing the constraints posed by its external environment.

The first dilemma has to do with the relationship between global and regional
17

leadership. To what extent does graduating to the global levels of power and
recognition imply a similar process at the regional level? Are these trajectories
independent, parallel or interdependent? The regional contexts in eastern Asia,
southern Africa, the Middle East and South America are quite distinct as far as
economic development, security and political stability are concerned, and there
is also much variation in the regional integration of countries like South Africa
and Brazil, Turkey and Mexico or Iran and Saudi Arabia. There are no
consolidated experiences in the history of Brazilian foreign policy which might
offer us a clear indication about this relationship, but some arguments about the
global/regional relationship do exist. 32

The regional level poses some relevant dilemmas. The first, which some
authors have called the ‘hegemon's dilemma’ or the ‘regional power paradox’,
argues that while neighbours recognize that the existence of regional powers
may entail some potential benefits (such as the production of collective goods,
or the internalisation of security costs), this goes in tandem with the fear of
domination and coercive hegemonic practices. The dilemma for the regional
power (such as Brazil or South Africa) resides in the need to find a middle
ground between two extremes: on the one hand, being the unconditionally
cooperative partner who forgoes any immediate material gains; on the other
hand, the use of force against a hostile act or one it perceives as such.

In the case of Brazil, another dilemma should be highlighted: the US presence
in the region. Brazil is faced with the dilemma of whether to challenge a
hemispheric hegemon that is, at the same time, a global superpower. In
addition, at the regional level, the graduation dilemma must take into account
the asymmetries within the region (which, in material terms, are favourable to
Brazil with regard to South America) and the country’s own domestic
inequalities.
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Keeping these considerations in mind, the twelve-year period under scrutiny
offers some examples that reveal how Brazil – having adopted a geopolitical
vision and a fundamental solidarity with the global South – sought to attain
graduation through its regional integration policy. Faced with the dilemma of
remaining loyal to its policy of redressing the power asymmetries in relation to
its neighbours and contributing to the political stability in the region, or
defending the more pressing interests of some of its domestic economic
sectors, Brazil chose the first two options, as the following events will
demonstrate.

In the first case, when the Bolivian government of Evo Morales decided to
nationalize hydrocarbons in 2006, Brazil agreed to sell its two natural gas
refineries and to allow the Bolivian government to control 50 per cent of the
Petrobras Bolivia company, in addition to accepting a substantial reduction in its
profits in that country. However, none of this diminished the relevance of
Petrobras’ participation in the Bolivian economy, nor did it cause economic
losses to the Brazilian oil giant. In the second case, between 2008 and 2009, in
response to the Lugo government’s demand to renegotiate the Itaipu Binational
treaty - by raising significantly (from US$120 million to US$360 million) the
amount Brazil paid to Paraguay for electricity from the hydroelectric plant - the
Brazilian government once again opted for strategic solidarity with the region by
accepting the Paraguayan terms. 33
In both examples 34, it is clear that when Brazil enjoyed material capability,
political will, and recognition by its peers it went ahead with the geopolitical
vision of strengthening regional integration as part of its graduation process
(Figure 4). Despite the opposition and the mainstream media’s accusations that
the country was acting like ‘a sucker’ (i.e. cooperating unconditionally), and
33
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suggestions that it should make use of force to ensure its rights in Bolivia (along
the lines of the European powers and the US’ military intervention to collect
customs debt from Latin American countries at the end of the 19th century),
President Lula's re-election for a new term at the time indicates that the
government managed to keep its support base in society. On the other hand, if
the government had given in to the more pragmatic economic pressures coming
from the opposition, Brazil might have steered towards a butterfly diplomacy
leading to the exercise of regional domination.

Throughout the PT government, the regional sphere saw other initiatives driven
by the ambition of prominence. Among them, it is worth noting the credit lines
opened by the Brazilian Development Bank (BNDES) to finance infrastructure
projects presented by the Integration of Regional Infrastructure in South
America (IIRSA) and by some national governments individually. 35 The strategy,
followed by both Lula and Rousseff, allowed the BNDES to offer subsidized
loans to foreign governments, mainly for using major Brazilian contractors and
engineering services. Additionally, BNDES's loans were supported by regional
payment mechanisms that aim to reduce the transfer of capital among the
countries involved.

But like in other previous initiatives, some dilemmas had to be faced in this case
- even though the country had the material conditions required to make the deal
and the political will to implement it (the first two conditions of the graduation
process). In this case, it was necessary to face the regional power paradox, that
is: whilst neighbours did recognize the benefits received, they also feared the
exercise of coercive domination. In addition, there was dissension within the
ranks of the strategic elites, including business groups and unions, as well as
strong criticism of the policy by sections of society (thus going against the fourth
and fifth conditions necessary for graduation). The government was rebuked for
excessive state intervention in the economy and for causing market distortions;
some Brazilian industry representatives were very critical of the BNDES’s
selective choices, which benefited only a few large companies while small and
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medium firms were excluded; finally, there was very strong criticism from social
groups regarding the social and environmental impacts of the infrastructure
projects. Still, these elements did not hinder the country’s process of graduation
in the region. As for the risk of being seen as a hegemon, which could have
irreversibly compromised Brazil’s regional integration strategy, evidence
suggests that, despite some fears and friction, the recognition by its neighbours
was preserved. 36

On the South American stage, Brazil’s option for a strong integration strategy,
and for the institutionalization of the Union of South American Nations
(UNASUR) as a regional governance body aimed at conflict resolution and
security, reveals its intention to neutralize any US intervention in the event of
serious political instability, like those in Venezuela (during the Lula government)
and Paraguay (in the Roussef government). On this occasion, the first two
conditions (material capabilities and political will) were present, though it was
not possible to meet the other conditions, particularly due to the absence of
support from the media and part of the strategic elites to any kind of cooperation
with the countries of the Bolivarian Alliance for the Peoples of Our America
(ALBA).

In the relationship with the US, two important decisions during Rousseff’s first
term illustrate how Brazil’s ‘proud and active foreign policy’ had a geopolitical
vision at its heart. When Wikileaks made public in 2013 that the National
Security Agency (NSA) had hacked into Rousseff’s mobile phone and personal
emails, she decided, first of all, to cancel her forthcoming state visit to the US.
Despite the local media’s attempts to downplay the incident, the Brazilian
government then decided to join Angela Merkel, who had also been victim of
similar acts of espionage, in proposing a resolution at the United Nations.
General Assembly resolutions are non-binding but they can carry significant
moral and political weight. Resolution 68/167 called for all countries to
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guarantee privacy rights to users of the Internet and other forms of electronic
communication. In April 2014 the Brazilian government held the Global
Multistakeholder Meeting on the Future of Internet Governance, in Sao Paulo, in
support of the general principle of freedom and right to privacy on the Internet.
This example shows a situation where the first three conditions for graduation
mentioned earlier were present.

Finally, another set of dilemmatic choices has to do with the graduation
candidate’s ideal position in the decisions and concerns of the global agenda.
This can be thought of as a two-level game between the challengers and the
dominant powers on some specific global governance matter. According to
Putnam's argument, the smaller the winning coalition on Level II (i.e. the
domestic level), the greater the actor’s bargaining power in negotiations on
Level I (the international level). 37 The dilemma concerns the optimal size of the
winning coalition in two distinct situations, as we shall see below, regarding the
domestic actors’ degree of cohesion. Whenever there is cohesion of the elites
around an international issue, the winning coalition on Level II can be minimal
and the country can exercise veto power on a given question. In this case the
country will be a rule-maker in global negotiations. The logic behind this is that
one of the parties will not change its position, to the extent that it is supported
on the domestic level by a broad but cohesive coalition.

During the Lula administration, this was the case of Brazil’s leadership, along
with India, in creating the commercial G20 in Cancun in 2003, and subsequently
in the WTO’s rounds of negotiation between 2003 and 2008. Against the
expectations of those who would never bet on the chances of survival of a
coalition bringing together countries with divergent trade interests in agriculture,
the G20 changed the WTO’s decision-making arena by including Brazil and
India in the hard core of the negotiations, alongside the US and the EU. In this
example, Brazil successfully fulfilled all the necessary conditions for the process
of graduation. However, as we have argued above, this process is not linear or
immune to setbacks.
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According to Putnam’s other situation, when there is no domestic cohesion
around a position on a particular issue, the negotiator on Level II must expand
the winning coalition in order to include sufficient numbers of domestic support,
from actors with convergent but not identical preferences on a given matter, in
order to build a more solid base of internal support. However, the size of this
domestic coalition cannot be so large as to coincide fully with the positions
envisaged by the winning coalition on Level I (i.e. the international level), or else
the country would have to accept the norms and rules in place, being unable to
change them in the negotiation, and thus have to act simply as a rule-taker.
Following the negotiations at the WTO, for instance, Brazil was unable to keep
the same strategy of bearing the costs of collective action in order to ensure the
coalition’s cohesion. 38 During the organization’s meeting in Geneva in 2008,
when negotiations were making headway, it became much more difficult to
coordinate positions among the members because differences that could easily
be ignored during the early stages emerged quite strongly during the
concession exchange stage. Furthermore, the intensification of disagreements
among the organizations representing agribusiness, and the divergences within
the G20 eroded Brazil’s ability to continue to negotiate at the international level
through the coalition (...) and contributed to the country’s withdrawing from the
G20 and accepting the package proposed by the WTO.’ 39 Keeping the previous
stance was no longer possible without the strategic elites’ backing. Besides, the
Brazilian position could not rely on recognition by its peers anymore, particularly
India and China. At this point, the ambition of prominence gave way to
followership.

Another example of the dilemmas faced in the graduation process, and of the
foreign policy strategies used to navigate them, can be found in Brazil’s
suggestion of a conceptual change in the Responsibility to Protect (R2P)
political commitment launched in 2005 during the World Summit. Based on its
traditional defence of state sovereignty, its scepticism about the use of force as
38
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a solution to issues of international security, and fearing that R2P could serve
as justification for military action taken outside the scope of the United Nations
and of international law, Brazil tried to associate that principle to a new concept,
namely the Responsibility while Protecting (RwP). 40 The suggestion was meant
to contribute to the improvement of an international norm already consolidated
in the field of security, adapting it to Brazilian concerns. Since this is a very
sensitive issue in foreign policy, the suggestion of an addendum rather than
substitution of the R2P principle illustrates the bridge diplomacy strategy
adopted by Brazil, as it combines the ambition of prominence with the
acceptance of the country’s role as a rule-taker in the regime.

Another dilemma is that concerning the size of the winning coalition on Level I.
The smaller it is, the more cohesion there will be on Level I (i.e. the major
powers will unite around a given issue) and less bargaining power on Level II,
regardless of the size of the winning coalition at this level. This was the case of
the trilateral negotiations between Brazil, Turkey and Iran in 2010 regarding the
Iranian nuclear issue, in which the convergence of the US, China and Russia’s
position in the UN Security Council emptied Brazil and Turkey’s mediator role in
that negotiation. So, despite the fact that Brazil’s ambition of prominence met
most of the conditions for its viability at the time, this was not sufficient given the
absence of recognition by the major powers.

5) Conclusion

We began this article by taking a critical perspective on the current theories of
systemic change and power transition in order to understand the changing
international status of countries like Brazil, Iran, Indonesia, Mexico, Saudi
Arabia, South Africa and Turkey; then we developed an analytical model of the
expected patterns of behaviour of non-nuclear weapon states situated on the
second tier of international stratification. Building upon our definition of
graduation, we have discussed four ideal types of foreign policy strategy that
40
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may be adopted by these semi-peripheral countries, as well as the graduation
dilemmas they face. We have used the Brazilian case not to test our model, but
as a tool to help verify its analytical usefulness, its scope and limitations when
analysing the graduation dilemmas of countries falling into that category.

We started from the premise that Brazil’s foreign policy trajectory throughout the
PT governments was accompanied by dilemmas caused by the graduation
process in which the country was engaged. Taking into account that power is
contextually specific, i.e. that incentive structures and power resources are
different in each issue-area and region, the actual realization of the graduation
objective varied according to the availability of these structures and resources
both at the systemic and domestic level. Similarly, to the extent that the scaling
of Brazil’s international presence did not uniformly affect all the topics on the
country’s international agenda (i.e. it varied across the different issues), and
that it exhibited different dynamics over time (i.e. it varied in regard to each
issue during the process), new coalitions of support and opposition were
formed, others were redesigned or consolidated. Each coalition corresponded
to a particular reading of the system’s possibilities and constraints, just as they
were built up from different interests and ideologies.

During the time span considered in our analysis (2003 to 2014), we found five
examples (Bolivia, Paraguay, BNDES, the first cycle of the commercial G20,
and the NSA) when all, or almost all, the conditions for success were present
and thus allowed Brazil to advance in its graduation route: material capabilities,
political will, and electoral support for the PT governments’ political platforms
(as victory in four successive presidential elections can attest), as well as the
recognition by peers. Cohesion among the strategic elites was missing in all
these examples, except for the first cycle of the commercial G20. However, in
three other situations (the second cycle of the commercial G20, launch of the
RwP, and mediation with Turkey on the Iranian nuclear program), the total or
partial absence of cohesion among the strategic elites, of recognition by peers
and by the world’s major powers all contributed to make Brazil less successful
in confronting its graduation dilemmas. Finally, in two other situations (later on
in the RwP debate, and in Brazil’s pivotal role in relation to UNASUR), as the
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perception about the issues changed so did the nature of the country’s agency
and engagement in relation to them, affecting the way Brazil faced the
graduation dilemma: in the case of UNASUR, the changes became evident in
the Lula-Dilma transition; in the case of RwP, the change could be seen as the
Ministry of Foreign Affairs played down the previously announced norm in its
official speeches, especially after the intervention in Lybia. Based on this
framework, we claim that in the Brazilian case material capabilities, political will,
and cohesion among the strategic elites are crucial dimensions of the
international change trajectories and the successful confrontation of graduation
dilemmas by non-nuclear countries situated on the second tier of international
stratification.
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